HORNING PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 04 March 2013
At 7pm in St Benet’s Hall
Present: Cllr D Turpin (in the Chair), P Bourke, B Ives, H James, R Storey, P Lewis, District Cllr McGoun, County Cllr Rice and the Clerk, P Fyans.  Five Parishioners were in attendance.

1. Apologies for Absence and accepted: Cllrs Moore, Iddon, Kibler and Evans.  

2. Declarations of Interest:  None.
3. To approve Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 04 February 2013.  Draft Minutes, having been circulated were unanimously agreed and signed by the Chairman. 

4. Matters arising from the minutes (not elsewhere on the Agenda); 
4.1. The Clerk confirmed that no response had been received from the Football Club reference their fees for the 2012/13 season.  Cllr Bourke gave an update on this matter later during this Meeting.
4.2 The Clerk had forwarded on to all Cllrs the results of the recent Traffic Survey instigated by Hoveton Parish Council.

4.3 The Clerk confirmed that still no response had been received from the Brewery or the Swan Car Park Managers following 2 items of correspondence being sent to them.

4.4 Cllr Evans, prior to the Meeting, contacted the Clerk informing him that he had received interest from a group of ladies resident in the Parish who wished to take on a vacant allotment. The Clerk and Cllr Evans would meet to move this request forward.   

5.   Correspondence
5.1 PCSO Bennett submitted the following written report, 3 calls from the Horning area since the last Meeting, 1 report of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 1 report of road traffic collision and 1 road related call.  As a result of these calls there have been no reported crimes in the last month.  The Safer Neighbourhood Action Panel met on 14 Feb 13 and with an increase in thefts of mainly outboard motors from boatyards the Panel agreed to make this a new priority.

The Council was informed that a car had been on the playing field leaving ‘doughnuts’ on the grass.  
5.2. At the Feb 13 Meeting 2 road traffic collisions were reported and the Council requested further details, PCSO Bennett confirmed that neither warranted concern for the Council.      
5.3. District Cllr McGoun informed the Council that she had spoken with a NNDC Solicitor who had been involved with the Waterworks Staithe some years ago.  It was confirmed that the Council would be kept informed if this solicitor has any further news.     
5.4. The Broads Authority confirmed that the Willow Tree on the Swan Green had had the relevant work undertaken to make it safe.  This was noted.
5.5. The Broads Authority have forwarded their draft objectives regarding the BA Strategic Priorities 2013 inviting comments by 20 Mar 13.  This was noted.
5.6. Cllr Turpin had been contacted by Marion Jackson reference the possibility of Lady Colman officially unveiling the new Jubilee Community Noticeboard.  The Council were unanimous in supporting this suggestion with Cllr Turpin liaising with Marion to move this forward.    
5.7. Highways have advised of 2 Temporary Traffic Orders.  These were noted.

5.8. The Nancy Oldfield Trust thanked the Council for their recent donation from half the proceeds from the Parish Garage Sale.  This was noted. 
5.9. NorfolkAlc are holding Initial Training Courses for new Cllrs.  The dates were passed to Cllr Lewis but very little notice was given so Cllr Lewis was not sure of his availability. 
5.10. Norfolk County Council advised of their Local Flood Risk Strategy.  This was noted.
5.11. HMRC will be implementing ‘Real Time’ reporting for payment of PAYE.  The Clerk will download the relevant software and follow this new system of payment effective from 06 Apr 13.
5.12. County Cllr Rice informed the Council that he would be accompanied by the new Highways engineer for a site visit on 26 Feb 13.  The notification arrived on the day of the visit so no Cllr was notified in time to represent the Council.  The Clerk requested that electronic notification be more beneficial when notification is at such short notice.
5.13 Parishioner Mrs Woodcock has concerns over the appearance and condition of the dinghy bay, especially with the expected influx of visitors for the up-coming boatshow.  The Council unanimously agreed that this area required a general tidy up, requesting the Clerk contact Mr Tinge to see if he would kindly undertake this task as he has done in the past.
6.   Planning; Cllr James, Chairman of the Planning Sub Committee gave the following report
Planning Group Report 28 Feb 13
Present: Cllr James, Cllr Storey

Apologies Cllr Evans, Cllr Iddon

Applications
6.1.BA/2013/0033/FUL

Proposed additional moorings

South Quays Marina, Horning Reach, Horning, Norfolk

No objections to the application

6.2. PF/13/0146

BA/2012/0050/FUL

Construction of narrow gauge railway track with associated works

Bewilderwood, Horning Rd, Hoveton

The Chairman closed the Meeting at 19.25 to allow Parishioner Mrs Turpin to make a representation on behalf of the Three Rivers Way Association reference this Application.  The Meeting re-opened at 19.30  

No objections to the application but following discussion it was unanimously agreed by full Council to add additional comments to Parish Councils response to Broads Authority and North Norfolk District Council in respect of improving access to Bewilderwood for cyclists and pedestrians.
6.3. PF/13/0181

7 Hillside Road, Horning NR12 8PG

Extension and reroofing of dormer window, erection of attached garage and creation of access

No objections although some concern considered regarding size of proposed garage.  Also noted that work had already commenced prior to permission being granted.
The Chairman closed the Meeting at 19.40 to allow Mr Horry, resident of 1 Parkland Crescent to speak reference this Application.  The Meeting re-opened at 19.45.

Following discussion the full Council unanimously agreed that they would object to the application on the grounds of the size and height of the proposed garage and the impact on the open plan appearance of Parklands estate and the precedent set for any further such over development of the area.  The proposed access would result in a substantial paved area at the front of the property would also detract from the visual appearance.
To note

Hoveton & Wroxham Medical Centre
Application for single storey extension and additional car parking spaces.  The extension is planned to meet the likely increase in demand for services as a result of the housing development at the rear of the surgery.  A display is available in the waiting area of the surgery and comments from the public and users of the surgery are welcomed. 

7.   Finance: 

Payments – 

Clerks remuneration Feb 13           £275.93 – 20% tax (£55.19)       £220.74
Mileage                                          29 miles @ 45p per mile               £13.05
Expenses photo copies 53 @ 10p per copy                                          £5.30    £239.09 

Tinge Inv 02/2013 Litter Picking                                                                         £134.03
CGM Ground Maintenance Feb 13, (no Inv received but regular payment)        £81.80                                                                  
Community Account as at 25 Feb 2013                                                          £10919.15
Business Saver Account as at 24 Jan 2013                                                     £4080.80.
All payments were unanimously approved 

8.  Asset Management Committee; Cllr P Bourke, Chairman of the Asset Management Committee gave the following report 
8.1 The bench on Mill Hill now stands on slabs and has its plaques back.

8.2. The wire netting on the slipway gate has been replaced and put up higher which, hopefully will prevent canoes etc. being pushed through.

8.3. Matting has now been placed either side of the table tennis table to prevent the grass wearing away.
8.4 The Clerks’ mobile phone number now appears on the 2 notices by the play area.

8.5 The bench alongside the table tennis table has been anchored down to stop it from being moved.

8.6 The steps from Lower St will be closed for a few days from 06 Mar 13 while work on the adjacent fence is undertaken.  Cllr Turpin is to supply the relevant notices.

8.7 The football club were unable to get a notice in this months ‘Reach’.  They are desperate for new players and sadly the club will fold if they are unable to recruit. 
9. To adjourn the Meeting to allow members of the public to speak: The Chairman closed the Meeting at 20.05 to allow each member of the public present an opportunity to speak (5 minutes per person).   A Parishioner thought the benches next to St Benet’s Hall were in need of some attention.  Concern was raised over the overgrown hedges near the school.  County Cllr Rice advised that this was a problem for NCC Highways.  The Council was told of continued ‘puddling’ at the top of Waterworks Lane. The permissive path near the Tithe Barn was mentioned.  The Council was informed that Natural England had tried to contact the Landowners Agent, Smiths Gore, but to date no response received. Cllr Turpin agreed to contact Mr Kittle to see if he is aware of the permissive path he has ploughed.  The Meeting re-opened at 20.15.
10. To discuss any response from NNDC reference the transfer of ownership of the Horning Waterworks Staithe.  Cllr Turpin reported that he was in contact with Mr Thompson ready to arrange a Meeting to discuss the past correspondence Mr Thompson holds reference this Staithe.  As mentioned earlier at this Meeting, NNDC Legal Dept are aware of the need to keep the Council informed of any developments on this matter.
11. To discuss arrangements for the 2013 Horning Boatshow. There were no matters requiring discussion at this Meeting.  

12. To discuss proposed small improvement ‘Bids’ to NCC Highways, Cllr Turpin suggested that the Council consider a trod to the Upper St bus stop with both sides being isolated.  It was agreed to raise these matters with Highways.
13. To receive any District/Local Matters: District Cllr McGoun reported on the current dog poo clearing exercise she had recently undertaken.  The volume of poo collected was reducing but is still of major concern.  Cllr McGoun confirmed that she would remain a visible presence on this matter hoping that irresponsible dog owners will take notice.  Cllr McGoun also agreed to contact NNDC seeking action to clear litter which was amassing on the A1062.  County Cllr Rice informed the Council he had received a number of complaints from residents and local businesses reference the recent volume of road closures (6 in the last 3 months).  He informed the Council of a recent visit to the Parish with Mr S Briggs, the new Highways Engineer for Horning.  Mr Briggs had confirmed that the kerb at Half Moon, Upper St would be re-instated and that various kerbside signage had been removed but unfortunately has been re-instated.      .    
14. Items for the next Agenda.
      Waterworks Staithe

      2013 Boatshow
Shelter on the Village Playing Field

Possible items for the Annual Parish Meeting in Apr 13

Date and time of next Meeting: The Meeting of the Parish Council 7pm, 08 Apr 2013, St                  Benets Hall, Annual Parish Meeting, Village Hall Annexe, 7pm, 22 Apr 13 
    The Meeting closed at 20.36
